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USDA to Provide Pandemic Assistance to 
Livestock Producers for Animal Losses 

Livestock and poultry producers who suffered losses during the pandemic due to insufficient 
access to processing can apply for assistance for those losses and the cost of depopulation 
and disposal of the animals. The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Secretary Vilsack 
announced the Pandemic Livestock Indemnity Program (PLIP) in [recorded] remarks at the 
National Pork Industry Conference in Wisconsin Dells, WI.  The announcement is part of 
USDA’s Pandemic Assistance for Producers initiative. Livestock and poultry producers can 
apply for assistance through USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) July 20 through Sept. 17, 
2021. 

The Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, authorized payments to producers for losses of 
livestock or poultry depopulated from March 1, 2020 through December 26, 2020, due to 
insufficient processing access as a result of the pandemic. PLIP payments will be based on 
80% of the fair market value of the livestock and poultry and for the cost of depopulation and 
disposal of the animal. Eligible livestock and poultry include swine, chickens and turkeys. 

PLIP Program Details 

Eligible livestock must have been depopulated from March 1, 2020, through December 26, 
2020, due to insufficient processing access as a result of the pandemic. Livestock must have 
been physically located in the U.S. or a territory of the U.S. at the time of depopulation. 
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Eligible livestock owners include persons or legal entities who, as of the day the eligible 
livestock was depopulated, had legal ownership of the livestock. Packers, live poultry dealers 
and contract growers are not eligible for PLIP. 

PLIP payments compensate participants for 80% of both the loss of the eligible livestock or 
poultry and for the cost of depopulation and disposal based on a single payment rate per 
head.  PLIP payments will be calculated by multiplying the number of head of eligible livestock 
or poultry by the payment rate per head, and then subtracting the amount of any payments the 
eligible livestock or poultry owner has received for disposal of the livestock or poultry under 
the Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) Environmental Quality Incentives 
Program (EQIP) or a state program. The payments will also be reduced by any Coronavirus 
Food Assistance Program (CFAP 1 and 2) payments paid on the same inventory of swine that 
were depopulated. 

There is no per person or legal entity payment limitation on PLIP payments. To be eligible for 
payments, a person or legal entity must have an average adjusted gross income (AGI) of less 
than $900,000 for tax years 2016, 2017 and 2018. 

Applying for Assistance 

Eligible livestock and poultry producers can apply for PLIP starting July 20, 2021, by 
completing the FSA-620, Pandemic Livestock Indemnity Program application, and submitting 
it to any FSA county office. Additional documentation may be required. 
Visit farmers.gov/plip for a copy of the Notice of Funding Availability and more information on 
how to apply. 

Applications can be submitted to the FSA office at any USDA Service Center nationwide by 
mail, fax, hand delivery or via electronic means. To find your local FSA office, 
visit farmers.gov/service-locator. Livestock and poultry producers can also call 877-508-8364 
to speak directly with a USDA employee ready to offer assistance. 

 

Applying for NAP Payments 
The Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides financial assistance to 
you for crops that aren’t eligible for crop insurance to protect against lower yields or crops 
unable to be planted due to natural disasters including freeze, hail, excessive moisture, 
excessive wind or hurricanes, flood, excessive heat and qualifying drought (includes native 
grass for grazing), among others. 

In order to participate, you must obtain NAP coverage for the crop year by the applicable 
deadline using form CCC-471 “Application for Coverage” and pay the service fee. Application 
closing dates vary by crop. Producers are also required to submit an acceptable crop acreage 
report. Additionally, NAP participants must provide: 

• The quantity of all harvested production of the crop in which the producer held an 
interest during the crop year 
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• The disposition of the harvested crop, such as whether it is marketable, unmarketable, 
salvaged or used differently than intended 

• Acceptable crop production records (when requested by FSA) 

Producers who fail to report acreage and production information for NAP-covered crops could 
see reduced or zero NAP assistance. These reports are used to calculate the approved yield. 

If your NAP-covered crops are affected by a natural disaster, notify your FSA office by 
completing Part B of form CCC-576 “Notice of Loss and Application for Payment.” This must 
be completed within 15 calendar days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses 
become apparent or 15 days of the final harvest date. For hand-harvested crops and certain 
perishable crops, you must notify FSA within 72 hours of when a loss becomes apparent. 

To receive benefits, you must also complete Parts D, E, F and G of the CCC-576 “Notice of 
Loss and Application for Payment” within 60 days of the last day of coverage for the crop year 
for any NAP covered crops. The CCC-576 requires acceptable appraisal information. 
Producers must provide evidence of production and note whether the crop was marketable, 
unmarketable, salvaged or used differently than intended. 

Eligible crops must be commercially produced agricultural commodities for which crop 
insurance is not available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, fruits, 
vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, 
honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops. 

For more information on NAP, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov/nap. 

 

USDA Expands Aquaculture Disaster Assistance in 
NH to Include Fish Raised for Food 
In response to catastrophic aquaculture losses due to major winter storms that hit states along 
the U.S. Gulf Coast including NH in February, the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) today announced a policy change that makes food fish and other 
aquatic species eligible for the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honey Bees and Farm-
raised Fish Program (ELAP). Previously, only farm-raised game and bait fish were eligible for 
death loss ELAP benefits. Beginning June 1, eligible aquaculture producers can request ELAP 
assistance for 2021 losses. This policy change is for the 2021 and subsequent program years. 

ELAP provides financial assistance to eligible producers of livestock, honeybees and farm-
raised fish for losses due to disease, certain adverse weather events or loss conditions, 
including blizzards and wildfires, as determined by the Secretary. 

To be eligible, losses must have occurred on or after Jan. 1, 2021. For farm-raised fish and 
other aquatic species death losses only that occurred prior to June 1, 2021, FSA is waiving 
the requirement to file a notice of loss within 30 calendar days of when the loss is 
apparent.  An aquaculture producer will still need to be able to provide contemporaneous 
records upon request to document the eligible loss event and demonstrate the beginning and 
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ending inventory.   The deadline to file an application for payment for the 2021 program year 
is Jan. 31, 2022. 

Producers must provide acreage reports for the surface acres of water where their aquatic 
species are raised. Acreage reports for 2021 must be filed by Sept. 30, 2022. 

More Information 

USDA offers a comprehensive portfolio of disaster assistance programs.  On farmers.gov, 
the Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool, Disaster-at-a-Glance fact sheet, and Farm Loan 
Discovery Tool can help producers and landowners determine all program or loan options 
available for disaster recovery assistance. For assistance with a crop insurance claim, 
producers and landowners should contact their crop insurance agent. For FSA and NRCS 
programs, they should contact their local USDA Service Center. 

 

USDA Offers Annual Installment Deferral Option 
for Farm Storage Facility Loan Borrowers 

To assist Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) borrowers experiencing financial hardship from 
the pandemic and other challenges in production agriculture, USDA’s Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) is offering a one-time annual installment payment deferral option. No fees or 
prepayment penalties apply for borrowers who choose this FSFL loan flexibility option. 

Eligible borrowers can request a one-time only annual installment payment deferral for loans 
having terms of three, five, seven or ten years. The installment deferral option is not available 
for 12-year term loans. 

The FSFL installment payments will remain the same, except for the last year.  The original 
loan interest rate and annual payment due date will remain the same. However, because the 
installment payment deferral is a one-year loan term extension, the final payment will be 
higher due to additional accrued interest. 

Borrowers interested in exercising the one-time annual installment deferral option should 
contact FSA to make the request and to obtain, complete and sign required forms. 

FSFLs provide low-interest financing for producers to store, handle and transport eligible 
commodities. 

More Information 

In addition to offering flexibilities for FSFLs, FSA has also made other flexibilities to help 
producers impacted by the pandemic, including relaxing the loan-making process for farm 
operating and ownership loans and implementing the Disaster Set-Aside provision that 
enables an upcoming installment on a direct loan to be set aside for the year. More 
information on these flexibilities can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. For more 
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information, contact your local USDA Service Center. To locate your local FSA office, 
visit farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 

Applying for Farm Storage Facility Loans 
The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides low-
interest financing to help you build or upgrade storage facilities and to purchase portable (new 
or used) structures, equipment and storage and handling trucks. 

Eligible commodities include corn, grain sorghum, rice, soybeans, oats, peanuts, wheat, 
barley, minor oilseeds harvested as whole grain, pulse crops (lentils, chickpeas and dry peas), 
hay, honey, renewable biomass, fruits, nuts and vegetables for cold storage facilities, 
floriculture, hops, maple sap, rye, milk, cheese, butter, yogurt, meat and poultry 
(unprocessed), eggs, and aquaculture (excluding systems that maintain live animals through 
uptake and discharge of water). Qualified facilities include grain bins, hay barns and cold 
storage facilities for eligible commodities.   

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security agreement, loans between 
$50,000 and $100,000 may require additional security, and loans exceeding $100,000 require 
additional security. 

You do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial credit availability to apply. The loans 
are designed to assist a diverse range of farming operations, including small and mid-sized 
businesses, new farmers, operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-traditional 
farm products, and underserved producers. 

For more information, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov/pricesupport. 

 

Applying for Beginning Farmer Loans 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) assists beginning farmers to finance agricultural enterprises. 
Under these designated farm loan programs, FSA can provide financing to eligible applicants 
through either direct or guaranteed loans. FSA defines a beginning farmer as a person who: 

• Has operated a farm for not more than 10 years 

• Will materially and substantially participate in the operation of the farm 

• Agrees to participate in a loan assessment, borrower training and financial 
management program sponsored by FSA 

• Does not own a farm in excess of 30 percent of the county’s average size farm. 

For more information contact, contact your Farm Loan Team at 603-223-6003 or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 
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Applying for Youth Loans 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) makes loans to youth to establish and operate agricultural 
income-producing projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other agricultural groups. 
Projects must be planned and operated with the help of the organization advisor, produce 
sufficient income to repay the loan and provide the youth with practical business and 
educational experience. The maximum loan amount is $5,000. 

Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements: 

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, 
Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or a 
legal resident alien 

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age 

• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements 

• Be unable to get a loan from other sources 

• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as 
outlined above 

• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under 
guidance and assistance from a project advisor.The project supervisor must 
recommend the youth loan applicant, along with providing adequate supervision. 

For help preparing the application forms, contact your Farm Loan Team at 603-223-6003 or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

  

 

New Hampshire FSA State Office 

James C. Cleveland Federal Building 
53 Pleasant Street, Room 1601 

Concord, NH 03301 

Phone: 603-224-7941 
Fax: 855-428-0330 

Marilyn Milne 
Acting State Executive Director 

Rebecca Davis 
Farm Loan Manager 
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marilyn.milne@usda.gov 
603-224-7941 

rebecca.davis2@usda.gov 
603-223-6003 
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